JULY 2024

THE CPTPP: AN AGREEMENT OUT OF STEP WITH THE TIMES

Submission from the Canadian Centre for Policy Alternatives to the Government of Canada consultation on the mandated general review of the Comprehensive and Progressive Agreement for Trans-Pacific Partnership

Stuart Trew, Kyla Tienhaara, Noah Fry and Risa Schwartz



The CPTPP: An agreement out of step with the times

Summary 3

Aligning the investment chapter with the Paris Climate Agreement 4

Updating the CPTPP to protect the Rights of Indigenous Peoples and promote Indigenous trade **9**

Making the labour chapter stronger and easier to enforce 11

Making room for strategic and equitable procurement 13

Removing the CPTPP's outdated digital trade rules 15

Removing the intellectual property-based threats to public health, farmers 16

Transparency in CPTPP committees and dispute settlement 18

Notes 20

The CPTPP: An agreement out of step with the times

Summary

The Canadian Centre for Policy Alternatives (CCPA) is pleased to provide input to the Canadian government as part of the general review of the Comprehensive and Progressive Agreement for Trans-Pacific Partnership (CPTPP). According to the government's consultation page, the goal of the public outreach exercise is to help "evaluate the performance of the CPTPP with a view to updating and enhancing the Agreement to ensure that it remains of the highest possible standard for trade agreements."

The recommendations in this submission respond to the last of the government's four leading questions: "Are there existing provisions in the [CPTPP] that would benefit from revision or updating? Do you have suggestions to improve and/or modernize the Agreement, including to address emerging issues such as digital and green economy, supply chain resilience, inclusive trade, and innovation?"

These recommendations do not cover the entirety of the agreement but focus on a few areas where the CPTPP is both out of step with the times and where there should be member country support for change. In general, our proposals would give CPTPP countries more policy space to respond to the climate emergency, protect and enhance labour rights, develop just and sustainable domestic and regional industrial strategies, adequately regulate the digital economy, and respond to current and future health emergencies.

Specifically, this submission calls for:

- Aligning the investment chapter with the binding obligations in the Paris Climate Agreement
- Updating the CPTPP to protect the rights of Indigenous Peoples and facilitate trading relationships with, between, and among Indigenous Peoples
- Balancing procurement market access with the right of governments and government entities to use public spending to foster social inclusion and fairness
- Strengthening the labour chapter and incorporating a rapid-response mechanism for investigating and penalizing labour rights violations
- Removing or limiting the scope of the digital trade chapter
- Removing the intellectual property rights chapter or permanently deleting the suspended provisions related to patents

Our submission concludes with remarks on the lack of transparency in the work of CPTPP governance bodies. Without more information on the work of CPTPP committees, it is difficult to know what specific trade concerns or future negotiating topics are being raised by member countries including Canada. At the very least, CPTPP governments should invest in a central hub for all treaty documentation and decisions.

Aligning the investment chapter with the Paris Climate Agreement

In 2023, the joint ministerial statement by CPTPP members emphasized that "the CPTPP should continue to be at the forefront of global efforts to promote mutually supportive trade and environmental policies, and contribute to addressing our shared environmental challenges."²

Unfortunately, the investment provisions in Chapter 9 of the CPTPP are more likely to hinder than help government efforts to address the climate and biodiversity crises.

The CPTPP investment chapter provides foreign investors with special rights to protect their assets by suing countries before private arbitral tribunals when they are affected by laws, regulations, and other decisions that the foreign investor believes to be unfair. As Gus Van Harten noted in a CCPA series on the Trans-Pacific Partnership (TPP, the CPTPP predecessor agreement involving the United States), "Nothing like these rights exists for other actors in international law, whether they are other foreign nationals, domestic investors, or citizens—even in the most extreme situations of mistreatment."3

Governments are frequently brought before ISDS tribunals for revoking licences and permits for environmentally harmful or socially contentious projects. The fossil fuel sector is especially litigious in this respect: it is estimated that 20 per cent of known ISDS disputes involve fossil fuel projects.4

Defending against these cases is expensive. High legal and arbitrator fees, on top of growing awards against states in concluded ISDS cases, reduce public resources that could go toward climate mitigation and adaptation or to support communities dependent on the fossil fuel industry for employment. The possibility of incurring these costs through investment treaty arbitration can put a chill on government environmental policy.5

For these and other reasons, governments are rethinking their investment treaties and ISDS. The Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC) acknowledges the importance of aligning investment treaties—and investment chapters in trade deals like the CPTPP—with the Paris Agreement to rapidly lower greenhouse gas emissions.6 In a recent speech, Mary Robinson, former president of Ireland and current chair of The Elders, noted this task "could scarcely be more urgent."7

The Paris Agreement and procedural justice for investment impacted communities

The preamble of the Paris Agreement refers to "climate justice" and a "just transition." Most conceptions of justice include procedural justice. The investment chapter of the CPTPP is not aligned with the preamble of the Paris Agreement because it does not provide procedural justice to local communities impacted by investments that are made as part of the energy transition.

One of the first ISDS cases launched under the CPTPP arose after Mexico's supreme court determined that local Indigenous communities had not been properly consulted about a gold and silver project

For example, a significant number of investor-state dispute settlement cases have emerged as a result of conflicts between local communities and Canadian mining firms, including those exploring for critical minerals needed for the energy transition.8 Indeed, one of the first ISDS cases launched under the CPTPP, Almaden Minerals & Almadex Minerals v. Mexico, arose after Mexico's supreme court determined that local Indigenous communities had not been properly consulted about a gold and silver project and had not provided their Free, Prior, and Informed Consent.9

For local communities that have been impacted by an investment

project, the opportunities to participate in ISDS proceedings is extremely limited. Article 9.23 of the CPTPP notes that "the tribunal may accept and consider written amicus curiae submissions" (emphasis added). Thus, tribunals have discretion to choose whether to accept briefs from impacted communities and whether to seriously consider the content of these briefs. In ISDS practice, often neither occurs.

For example, in Kappes v Guatemala, a case that arose following local community opposition to a silver mine, the tribunal rejected an amicus curia submission from an "environmental justice movement comprising community members" on the grounds that the group had failed to identify its membership with sufficient specificity.

Even when amicus briefs are admitted, they represent a very limited mechanism for participation in ISDS tribunal proceedings. The people or groups who submit them often have no access to other documents submitted to the tribunal that could inform their interventions, have limitations placed on the scope and length of their submissions, and are not permitted to appear before the tribunal. As Ladan Mehranvar of the Columbia Center on Sustainable Investment argues, "local voices are simply excluded from the inherent logic of the regime by design."10

In July 2024, 210 groups representing Indigenous Peoples, unions, and non-governmental organizations published a set of "Principles to Ensure Energy Transition Minerals Advance Justice, Equity and Human Rights."

Principle 4.2 calls on governments to "withdraw from or terminate existing agreements that provide for investor-state dispute settlements (ISDS)."11

The Paris Agreement and climate-resilient development finance

Investment treaty protection can be thought of as akin to political risk insurance provided to foreign investors by governments, free of charge. As noted by David Gaukrodger, a senior legal advisor at the Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development (OECD), "Investment treaties form an important part of the public policy framework for finance flows with climate consequences."12

Article 2.1(c) of the Paris Agreement calls on states to make "finance flows consistent with a pathway towards low greenhouse gas emissions and climate-resilient development."13 In a survey of governments conducted by the OECD in 2023, a large majority (78 per cent) of respondents noted that it was very important to make the finance flows associated with investment treaties consistent with this article.14

To date, there have been at least 349 ISDS cases related to fossil fuel investments resulting in compensation of \$82.8 billion USD (about \$114 billion CAD) paid to the industry.¹⁵ It is anticipated that the number of ISDS cases will rise as governments begin to take more direct action to limit fossil fuel supply.¹⁶ For example, the rejection of a specific project or a blanket ban on new coal, oil, or gas extraction in the CPTPP region could be challenged by an investor holding an exploration permit.

If governments decide to buy out fossil fuel assets such as power plants (e.g., to retire them early), the private sector owners of those assets could launch ISDS claims challenging the level of compensation on offer. The same companies may threaten ISDS cases to influence buyout negotiations with governments. A prominent lawyer has even suggested that many investors and their lawyers see ISDS as a means by which they can profit from government action on climate.17

The imminent accession of the U.K. to the CPTPP is particularly concerning given that U.K.-based firms have lodged 109 claims against foreign governments using ISDS mechanisms in investment treaties, making them the third most litigious group after U.S. and Dutch investors.¹⁸ British fossil fuel company Rockhopper Exploration won about \$350 million CAD in compensation for lost future profits over Italy's 2015 ban on offshore drilling—a key environmental policy.¹⁹ The global oil and gas giants Shell and BP are both headquartered in London.

Recommendations

While not an exhaustive list, the following revisions to Chapter 9 (Investment) of the CPTPP would increase the agreement's alignment with participating countries' climate obligations in the Paris Agreement.

1. Renegotiate the agreement to remove access to ISDS

The most comprehensive option for safeguarding climate policy would be for the CPTPP parties to remove ISDS from the agreement, as the U.S. and Canada agreed to do in the renegotiation of the North American Free Trade Agreement (NAFTA). Eliminating ISDS would ensure that no climate policies are arbitrated under the agreement while also safeguarding other critical areas of public policy. As ISDS has no proven public benefit, there would be no downside to this approach.

Deputy Prime Minister Chrystia Freeland noted at the time of NAFTA's renegotiation that: "ISDS elevates the rights of corporations over those of sovereign governments. In removing it, we have strengthened our government's right to regulate in the public interest, to protect public health and the environment."20 Other CPTPP parties, notably Australia and New Zealand, have omitted ISDS from some of their investment agreements, and ISDS is not included in the Regional Comprehensive Economic Partnership (RCEP), which includes seven current and two aspirant CPTPP member countries.

2. Sign side-letters that disapply ISDS

In the absence of consensus to completely remove ISDS from the CPTPP, Canada should pursue side-letters that disapply the ISDS provisions with as many CPTPP countries as possible, as New Zealand and some other treaty members have done. Canada should start with the U.K. and make disapplying ISDS a precondition of Canada's ratification of U.K. accession to the CPTPP.

3. Allow third party access

Short of eliminating or disapplying the CPTPP's investor-state dispute settlement process, the investment chapter could be amended to allow third parties (e.g., representative of local communities) to join ISDS cases with full rights as a party. This practice is accepted in many jurisdictions around the world, "based on the premise that access to adjudication that directly affects one's vested interests is a fundamental principle of law."21

4. Insert a fossil fuel carveout

One option for aligning the CPTPP with Article 2.1(c) of the Paris Agreement is to carve out the fossil fuel sector from the scope of investment treaty coverage.²² A fossil fuel carveout is under discussion at the OECD and elsewhere and is included in the Energy Charter Treaty modernization. Several investment treaties have carved out other industries from coverage (e.g., tobacco), providing some precedent for carving out fossil fuels as well.

5. Insert a climate policy carve-out

The CPTPP allows parties to "deny the benefits" of investor-state dispute settlement to claims concerning tobacco control measures (Article 29.5). Proposals have been made to similarly carve out or deny benefits to claims arising over climate policies. While this represents a broad range of policies, there are mechanisms that could be developed to ensure that only legitimate climate measures are exempted from ISDS.²³

Updating the CPTPP to protect the Rights of Indigenous Peoples and promote Indigenous trade

The Canada-United States-Mexico Agreement (CUSMA) was the first international trade and investment agreement to include a clause aimed at comprehensively protecting the rights of Indigenous Peoples in North America. The general exception for Indigenous Peoples Rights, found in Article 32.5 of CUSMA, was modelled on, and improves upon, a general exception for the Treaty of Waitangi developed by New Zealand to protect the rights of Māori in trade agreements.

The Indigenous Peoples Rights exception in CUSMA was developed to apply to both trade and investment disputes. But the eventual policy decision to phase out investor-state dispute settlement from CUSMA, at least between Canada and the U.S., was arguably an even better result for the protection of Indigenous rights in Canada, not to mention the ability of Canada to regulate to protect the public interest.

The CPTPP was negotiated prior to CUSMA. Although the CPTTP includes the Treaty of Waitangi exception, this exception only applies to New Zealand. There is no general exception applicable to protect the rights of all Indigenous Peoples in all CPTPP member states. Māori have also been advocating for a stronger, more comprehensive Indigenous rights carveout in the CPTPP and other agreements.

Canada and other **CPTPP** countries should amend the agreement to add a general exception for Indigenous Peoples Rights like the one in Article 32.5 of CUSMA

New Zealand and Australia have recognized that ISDS is a threat to their sovereignty and have proactively signed side-letters in the CPTPPwith each other and with the U.K.that disapply the ISDS procedure as between their countries. Canada has not negotiated this type of arrangement with any CPTPP party. With the eventual accession of the U.K. to the CPTPP, the threat of ISDS claims from U.K.-based investors will undoubtedly increase.24

The United Nations Declaration on the Rights of Indigenous Peoples (UNDRIP), which many CPTPP

countries have adopted, sets out the minimum standards of rights for Indigenous Peoples. These rights include cultural, political, economic, and environmental rights, and the right to self-determination, including the right to participate in decision-making that would affect Indigenous rights through representatives of their choosing.

The CPTPP, unlike the Indigenous Peoples Economic and Trade Cooperation Arrangement (IPECTA) to which Canada, New Zealand, Australia and Chinese Taipei are members, has no mechanism for the participation of Indigenous Peoples. The direct participation of Indigenous Peoples in the negotiation, governance, and review of trade agreements will facilitate trading relationships with, between, and among Indigenous Peoples. The Māori economy is valued at 70 billion NZD (about \$57 billion CAD) and growing;²⁵ in 2021, Indigenous Peoples contributed more than \$55 billion to Canada's gross domestic product.26

Canada is a member, along with Australia, Chile, Costa Rica, Ecuador, Mexico, and New Zealand of the Inclusive Trade Action Group (ITAG), established on the margins of the 2018 Asia-Pacific Economic Cooperation (APEC) leaders' summit. Many of the ITAG members are also parties to the CPTPP. In a joint statement from the sidelines of the 13th Ministerial Conference of the World Trade Organization in early 2024, ITAG members committed to advance actions for: "Enabling and empowering Indigenous Peoples, promoting Indigenous Peoples' perspectives and voices, and recognising and respecting the importance of developing, expanding and facilitating trade and investment

opportunities for Indigenous Peoples including through Indigenous-led processes."27

It may not be possible, at this time, to amend the CPTPP to allow for Indigenous Peoples to participate in decision-making. However, it is within the mandate of the Inclusive Trade Action Group to create an institutional mechanism that ensures Indigenous Peoples have rights of representation and effective participation in decision-making in all ITAG activities.

Recommendations

As noted above, Canada should advocate to amend the CPTPP to completely remove the investor-state dispute settlement mechanism. Alternately, Canada can sign side-letters that disapply ISDS between CPTPP member countries, starting with the U.K., and make disapplying ISDS a precondition of Canada's ratification of U.K. accession to the CPTPP. ITAG members should also commit to side-letters disapplying ISDS, as this is consistent with their mandate of sustainable and inclusive trade.

Canada and other CPTPP countries should amend the agreement to add a general exception for Indigenous Peoples Rights like the one in Article 32.5 of CUSMA. The exception should be codesigned with Indigenous Peoples in the territories of all CPTPP member countries. The Indigenous general exception should create a broad and comprehensive carveout from CPTPP trade and investment disciplines for any measures aimed at upholding and promoting the rights of Indigenous Peoples in any CPTPP country.

As a step toward Indigenous Peoples' participation in the CPTPP, Canada should work with other ITAG members to ensure Indigenous Peoples have rights of representation and effective participation in decision-making in all ITAG activities, consistent with the United Nations Declaration on the Rights of Indigenous Peoples.

Making the labour chapter stronger and easier to enforce

The CPTPP labour chapter, while subject to binding dispute settlement, is less ambitious than more recent Canadian trade agreements including CUSMA and the Canada-Ukraine Free Trade Agreement. This is true of

the substantive labour protections and of the tools available to workers for identifying and rapidly addressing labour rights violations.

The CPTPP is missing language on violence against workers, the rights of migrant workers, and discrimination in the workplace included in more recent Canadian and U.S. trade agreements. It is also much weaker than CUSMA on prohibiting imports of goods made using forced labour. This language should be revisited by CPTPP countries with a view to meeting and exceeding more current standards.

The CPTPP labour dispute process is overly cumbersome compared to CUSMA. In a CPTPP dispute concerning a country's failure to enforce its labour laws, for example, the complainant country must prove the violation is a result of a recurring or sustained course of action and that the respondent's non-enforcement of labour laws directly affects trade or investment. Similar wording in other trade deals has created impassable hurdles to successful labour disputes²⁸—the main reason why CUSMA assumes that labour violations affect trade unless a respondent country proves otherwise.²⁹ The CPTPP labour chapter should reflect the updated language in CUSMA.

A final, important discrepancy between the CPTPP and more recent Canadian and U.S. trade agreements is the availability of tools in the latter for workers to directly address labour rights violations in the workplace. The facility-specific rapid response labour mechanism in CUSMA, while currently only applicable in Mexico, has proven to be an effective way to enforce core labour rights via trade-based dispute settlement.30

Seven of the 11 full CPTPP members have agreed to a facility-specific labour rights petition and investigation system in the context of the Indo-Pacific Economic Framework for Prosperity (IPEF) negotiations led by the U.S.³¹ It makes sense for CPTPP countries to consider putting in place a similar rapid-enforcement mechanism across all CPTPP countries including Canada.

Recommendations

In summary, Canada should propose to update the CPTPP labour chapter to reflect more worker-centric language and enforcement tools in CUSMA and the IPEF. This should include:

- reversing the onus of proof in labour enforcement disputes that labour violations do not affect trade;
- adding language on violence against workers, gender-based and other forms of discrimination in the workplace, and the rights of migrant workers; and

 including a rapid-response mechanism so that workers can directly challenge facility-specific violations of International Labour Organization (ILO) labour rights.

Making room for strategic and equitable procurement

The CPTPP procurement chapter is one of the most comprehensive examples of its kind globally. In general, the chapter requires participating countries to treat bids on government contracts from suppliers in other CPTPP countries the same as they would bids from domestic suppliers.

But the CPTPP also broadly prohibits governments from considering or requiring "the use of domestic content, a domestic supplier, the licensing of technology, technology transfer, investment, counter-trade or similar action to encourage local development" when choosing a winning bidder for public contracts.

Since the CPTPP came into force in December 2018, global circumstances and priorities have changed. Increasingly, Canada's trading partners—like Australia³², the United Kingdom³³, and the United States³⁴—are leveraging government procurement of goods, services, or major construction projects for public and social ends. Canada is also using public purchasing in this way through its Social Procurement Policy, Indigenous set-asides, and reciprocal procurement agenda.35

The COVID-19 pandemic has further justified this shift from "open" to "strategic" procurement by exposing vulnerabilities in global supply chains. Now, more than ever, we must balance procurement market access with social and economic inclusion and fairness.

Recommendations

In line with the scope of the CPTPP review, there are ways to make the agreement's procurement chapter more inclusive and sustainable.

1. Revisit procurement commitments

Canada's procurement chapter coverage (i.e., the number of government entities covered by CPTPP procurement rules) is more extensive than most other CPTPP countries. The repeated use of so-called negative listing (i.e., applying the CPTPP procurement rules to all government entities except for those listed in Annex 15-A of the agreement) exposes us increasingly to procurement disputes over time. The result is that Canada is relatively more constrained than other CPTPP countries in the

ability of the federal and provincial governments to use public spending to support inclusive economic objectives.

No other country routinely used negative listing in its Annex 15-A list of government entities covered by the CPTPP procurement rules. The provinces and territories are the worst offenders in this regard. Each jurisdiction should follow New Brunswick's lead and explicitly list which entities are covered (i.e., positive listing). This will avoid unintended creep in procurement coverage going forward. It will also keep the CPTPP more equitable between participating countries consistent with the federal government's reciprocal procurement strategy.36

2. Be strategic with Canada's derogations from procurement rules

Canada already derogates (i.e., makes favourable exceptions to the CPTPP procurement rules) for small business and Indigenous procurement. Given the federal government's focus on inclusive trade, Canada should also derogate for procurements supplied by (or for) racialized (e.g., Black-owned businesses), women and gender minority, and other equity-seeking groups.

This would not be unprecedented. In its CPTPP procurement annex, Vietnam derogates for procurement measures that benefit the "health, welfare and the economic and social advancement of ethnic minorities." Similarly, Canada could benefit from other derogations beyond supplier identity. For instance, Australia and New Zealand exclude from their CPTPP commitments public spending related to "national treasures of artistic, historic, archaeological value or cultural heritage."37 Canada should do the same.

3. Adjust the CPTPP language (or lack thereof) on subcontracting

Subcontracting is the practice of shifting components of a government contract to an outside supplier. Subcontracting can represent a significant portion of total public expenditures. If Canada wants to advance inclusive procurement initiatives, we should ensure our trade commitments do not get in the way. Greater clarity within the CPTPP on subcontracting would be advantageous.

Moreover, as countries focus on supply chain resilience, Canada could amend its procurement annex to exclude subcontracting commitments for sensitive areas. For example, Québec excludes procurements "of construction-grade steel (including requirements on subcontracts),"38 This is not only important for tracking procurement dollars, but also for ensuring sustainable supply chains. Canada and other CPTPP countries may want to pay particular attention to the subcontracting of critical minerals.

4. The CPTPP procurement committee needs a greater mission

The CPTPP procurement committee, one of nearly a dozen subsidiary bodies under the agreement, is undermined in two regards. Foremost, the committee's scope is mainly to consider more procurement liberalization. The committee should expand its scope to include supply chain resilience, sustainable or social procurement, and data collection standards.

Relatedly, the CPTPP procurement committee's work is not transparent. It is difficult to find any information of the committee's activity. There should be an expectation that reports, meeting agendas, minutes and other documents are publicly available, and even opportunities for civil society to participate in future decisions related to procurement.

5. Reflect on our procurement information regime

As noted in the Procurement Ombud's³⁹ and Auditor General's⁴⁰ reports into the ArriveCan scandal, there are inadequacies in our federal procurement data. Accessing public purchasing information is no easier at the provincial level. This not only matters for the Canadian public and the accountability of public entities, but also to CPTPP countries and their suppliers who hope to bid on public contracts in Canada. At a minimum, we need consistent, publicly available information on public entity purchases that includes different measures of origin, subcontracting, and applied set-asides.

In summary, the CPTPP's procurement chapter is in need of reform. However, some of the changes proposed here will be of limited value if similar changes are not also made to Canada's other trade-based procurement commitments, namely in CETA—the Comprehensive Economic and Trade Agreement with the European Union. With that in mind, Canada should develop a comprehensive procurement strategy for future agreements and to inform reviews of existing agreements like this one on the CPTPP.

Removing the CPTPP's outdated digital trade rules

The CPTPP's digital trade disciplines in the e-commerce chapter are already severely out of date. Once the biggest champion of these provisions, the United States now rejects CPTPP-like prohibitions on the regulation of cross-border data flows (Article 14.11), restrictions on public access to company source code and algorithms (Article 14.17),

and data localization requirements that prohibit countries from requiring that sensitive or strategic information be stored on domestic servers (Article 14.13). The last available chair's text of a proposed World Trade Organization (WTO) plurilateral agreement on e-commerce, which includes all CPTPP parties except for Vietnam, does not include any of these controversial provisions.41

These provisions—as well as the CPTPP's ban on customs duties on electronic transmissions and a requirement to treat all digital products equally, no matter the country of origin—limit the ability of all treaty member countries to foster domestic competition to established, largely U.S. firms that currently dominate the digital economy. They also interfere, unreasonably, with efforts to regulate predatory behaviour by digital companies, fairly tax foreign digital services providers, or protect workers and consumers from abusive surveillance practices. 42

Recommendations

Ideally, the CPTPP e-commerce chapter should be deleted. As United States Trade Representative Katherine Tai said in late July, "it turns out [data] is not just some kind of lubricant for allowing for traditional global goods transactions but has become the game itself." It does not make sense, Tai said, to apply a "liberalization program" to digital trade discussions.43 This is precisely what the CPTPP does, on behalf of powerful U.S. tech lobbies, to the detriment of a more reasoned, strategic, and evidence-based discussion about equity and opportunity in the digital economy.

If the e-commerce chapter remains part of the CPTPP, the **provisions** on cross-border data flows, data localization, source code, and nondiscrimination should be deleted in keeping with more recent thinking about digital trade. Alternately, CPTPP countries could exclude these provisions from the scope of the agreement's dispute settlement chapter, as Vietnam and Malaysia currently do, only for future measures as well as current measures.

Removing the intellectual property-based threats to public health, farmers

Several of the CPTPP's most problematic intellectual property rights provisions were suspended after the United States withdrew from the Trans-Pacific Partnership in early 2017. These include an evergreening

CPTPP countries should agree to permanently delete the currently suspended intellectual property rights provisions covering patents, patent terms adjustment, data exclusivity and biologics

clause (Article 18.37.2) requiring countries to make patents available for new uses of old products, patent term adjustment (extension) for delays in the patent application process (Article 18.46), and minimum data exclusivity periods for medications (five years) and biologics (eight years).44

All these provisions, by extending monopoly rights on patentable goods, increase costs for public health authorities and consumers. who must pay more for brand name versions of medications for longer periods of time. These intellectual property rights also make it difficult for lower-income countries to produce or import cheaper versions of health products (e.g., vaccines, therapeutics,

diagnostic tools, medical devices) under compulsory licences. Many countries raised this problem at the WTO during the COVID-19 pandemic, in what became known as the TRIPS waiver proposal.45

Recommendations

CPTPP countries should agree to permanently delete the currently suspended intellectual property rights provisions covering patents, patent terms adjustment, data exclusivity and biologics. While Canada has unfortunately agreed to similar patent term extensions in the Comprehensive Economic and Trade Agreement with the European Union (CETA) and the Canada-U.S.-Mexico Agreement (CUSMA), lower-income CPTPP member countries would benefit from knowing these clauses will never be activated.

But we can go further. The U.S. no longer negotiates TRIPS-plus intellectual property rights in new trade agreements. That includes extended copyright terms in the CPTPP, and the treaty's stronger enforcement requirements for plant variety protections designed to increase the power and profits of seed companies while restricting the ability of farmers to save seed. 46 There remains significant opposition to these disciplines within Canada and in CPTPP countries like Malaysia.⁴⁷ Arguably, the intellectual property rights chapter as a whole should be deleted from the CPTPP.

Furthermore, CPTPP countries should support a Colombian proposal at the WTO to comprehensively review the 30-year-old TRIPS agreement, especially in light of the pandemic experience with unequitable access to vaccines and other medical goods. The proposal notes that "the TRIPS Agreement norms provide a significantly stricter framework than what existed under the [World Intellectual Property Organization] substantive agreements."48 Colombia recommends a detailed analysis of international concentration in knowledge intensive sectors, royalties paid for use of intellectual property rights, use of compulsory licences, nationality of innovators and use of patents, and other important questions.

Transparency in CPTPP committees and dispute settlement

Like other bilateral and regional trade agreements, the CPTPP was conceived as a "living agreement" that can be updated, enlarged to include new members, and is governed by an all-party commission informed by subsidiary committees or working groups linked to specific CPTPP chapters. However, it is difficult to get a comprehensive picture of the work of the commission or discussions of CPTPP committees, as information varies from country to country.

For example, the joint statement from the second CPTPP commission meeting in Auckland, New Zealand, in October 2019, mentions that the 12 CPTPP committees met for the first time to establish work plans and identify areas of cooperation.⁴⁹ The Canadian government's CPTPP website has no record of these workplans that we could find. 50 Singapore, meanwhile, posted consolidated subsidiary committee reports for 2022 only⁵¹, as New Zealand did for 2023.⁵²

Information about dispute settlement under the CPTPP is also not easy to find. Canada's CPTPP developments webpage does not even mention New Zealand's CPTPP dispute involving the regulation of Canada's dairy import quotas. New Zealand, on the other hand, has published virtually all documentation related to the case that was in its power to release to the public. "Canada's written submissions and submissions of non-governmental entities are available upon request to Canada's Responsible Office," states the same web page.53

Governments, researchers, businesses, and the public should not have to visit multiple websites to access information about the CPTPP, its working groups, or disputes under the agreement. It should be straightforward to create and jointly manage a standalone website for the CPTPP commission, available in all CPTPP country languages, to consolidate publicly available documentation about the agreement. The CUSMA Secretariat website co-managed by Canada, Mexico, and the U.S. may offer a model in this respect.54

Notes

- 1 Government of Canada, "Join the discussion: The General Review of the Comprehensive and Progressive Agreement for Trans-Pacific Partnership (CPTPP)": https://www.international.gc.ca/ trade-commerce/consultations/TRQ-CT/transpacific-cptpp-transpacifique-ptpgp.aspx?lang=eng
- 2 Global Affairs Canada, "Comprehensive and Progressive Agreement for Trans-Pacific Partnership (CPTPP) - Joint Ministerial Statement on the Occasion of the Seventh Commission Meeting," July 16, 2023: https://www.canada.ca/en/global-affairs/news/2023/07/comprehensiveand-progressive-agreement-for-trans-pacific-partnership-cptpp---joint-ministerial-statement-onthe-occasion-of-the-seventh-commission.html
- 3 Gus Van Harten, "Foreign investor protections in the Trans-Pacific Partnership," Canadian Centre for Policy Alternatives, June 2016: https://policyalternatives.ca/sites/default/files/uploads/ publications/National%20Office/2016/06/Foreign Investor Protections TPP.pdf.
- 4 Lea Di Salvatore, "Investor-State Disputes in the Fossil Fuel Sector," International Institute for Sustainable Development, December 31, 2021: https://www.iisd.org/publications/report/investorstate-disputes-fossil-fuel-industry.
- 5 Kyla Tienhaara, Rachel Thrasher, B. Alexander Simmons & Kevin P. Gallagher, "Investor-state dispute settlement: obstructing a just energy transition," Climate Policy, 23(9), December 2022, pp. 1197-1212. https://doi.org/10.1080/14693062.2022.2153102.
- 6 Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change, "Climate Change 2022: Mitigation of Climate Change," Contribution of Working Group III to the Sixth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, UK and New York, NY, USA. doi: 10.1017/9781009157926
- 7 Mary Robinson, "Investment treaties must be aligned with climate goals," Speech given at the 2024 OECD Conference on Investment Treaties and Climate Change, March 12, 2024: https:// theelders.org/news/investment-treaties-must-be-aligned-climate-goals
- 8 Madeleine Songy and Martin Dietrich Brauch, "How ISDS Interferes with the Governance of Critical Minerals for a Just Energy Transition - And What to Do About It", CCSI Blog, March 27, 2024: https://ccsi.columbia.edu/content/blog/ISDS-mining-governance-critical-minerals-energytransition; see also Canadian Centre for Policy Alternatives, "Canadian investor-state lawsuits from mining companies threaten environmental policy and sustainable development: study," May 19, 2022: https://policyalternatives.ca/newsroom/news-releases/canadian-investor-state-lawsuitsmining-companies-threaten-environmental.
- 9 MiningWatch Canada, "Mexican Court Grants Indigenous Community Injunction Against Almaden Minerals' Mining Concessions," April 23, 2019: https://miningwatch.ca/news/2019/4/23/ mexican-court-grants-indigenous-community-injunction-against-almaden-minerals-mining

- 10 Ladan Mehranvar, "How the International Investment Law Regime Undermines Access to Justice for Investment-Affected Stakeholders," Colombia Center on Sustainable Investment, January 2024: https://scholarship.law.columbia.edu/sustainable_investment/29/
- 11 The Principles are available at https://pwyp.org/civil-society-recommendations-for-the-unsgspanel-on-critical-energy-transition-minerals/ (last accessed 12 July 2024).
- 12 David Gaukrodger, "The Alignment of finance flows under the Paris Agreement," Background Note for the OECD, May 10, 2022: https://www.oecd.org/investment/investment-policy/oecdbackground-investment-treaties-finance-flow-alignment.pdf.
- 13 UNFCC Paris Agreement, p. 2: https://unfccc.int/files/meetings/paris_nov_2015/application/ pdf/paris_agreement_english_.pdf
- 14 Ana Novik and David Gaukrodger, "Future of Investment Treaties Track 1-Investment Treaties and Climate Change: Note on Survey of climate policies for investment treaties," OECD, February 23, 2024: https://one.oecd.org/document/DAF/INV/TR1/WD(2023)2/REV2/en/pdf.
- 15 Lea Di Salvatore, Lorenzo Cotula, Anirudh Nanda and Chloe Yuqing Wang, "Investor-state dispute settlements: a hidden handbrake on climate action," International Institute for Environment and Development (IIED) and Columbia Center on Sustainable Investment (CCSI), November 2023: https://www.iied.org/21971iied.
- 16 Alessandra Arcuri, Kyla Tienhaara and Lorenzo Pellegrini, "Investment law v. supply-side climate policies: insights from Rockhopper v. Italy and Lone Pine v. Canada," International Environmental Agreements, Vol. 24, January 17, 2024: https://doi.org/10.1007/s10784-023-09622-w.
- 17 George Kahale, Submission to the OECD's Public Consultation on Investment Treaties and Climate Change, March 24, 2022: https://d20qsj1r5k97qe.cloudfront.net/news-attachments/ Kahale-Submission-to-OECD-Consultation-on-Climate.PDF.
- 18 United Nations Conference on Trade and Development, Investment Policy Hub Investment Dispute Settlement Navigator: https://investmentpolicy.unctad.org/investment-disputesettlement/country/221/united-kingdom/investor
- 19 Arthur Neslen, "Oil firm Rockhopper wins £210m payout after being banned from drilling," Guardian U.K., August 24, 2022: https://www.theguardian.com/business/2022/aug/24/oil-firmrockhopper-wins-210m-payout-after-being-banned-from-drilling
- 20 Prime Minister of Canada, "Prime Minister Trudeau and Minister Freeland speaking notes for the United States-Mexico-Canada Agreement press conference," October 1, 2018: https:// www.pm.gc.ca/en/news/speeches/2018/10/01/prime-minister-trudeau-and-minister-freelandspeaking-notes-united-states.
- 21 Submission from Transport & Environment, the Center for International Environmental Law, ClientEarth and SOMO to the UNCITRAL Working Group III discussions on investment agreement reform: https://www.theguardian.com/business/2022/aug/24/oil-firm-rockhopper-wins-210mpayout-after-being-banned-from-drilling.
- 22 Ana Novik and David Gaukrodger, "Future of Investment Treaties Track 1-Investment Treaties and Climate Change: Methods to align investment treaty benefits for energy investment with the Paris Agreement and net zero," Note by the OECD Secretariat to the OECD 9th Annual Conference on Investment Treaties: https://one.oecd.org/document/DAF/INV/TR1/WD(2024)1/en/pdf
- 23 Joshua Paine and Elizabeth Sheargold, "A Climate Change Carve-Out for Investment Treaties," Journal of International Economic Law, Vol. 26, Issue 2, June 2023, pp. 285-304: https://doi. org/10.1093/jiel/jgad011.
- 24 Risa Schwartz, "The UK's Accession to the CPTPP is a threat to Indigenous Rights in Canada," https://monitormag.ca/articles/the-uks-accession-to-the-cptpp-is-a-threat-to-indigenous-rightsin-canada/
- 25 Figure taken from Te Taumata, "UK's accession to CPTPP poised to create significant market opportunities for Māori exporters," June 1, 2023: https://www.tetaumata.com/uks-accession-tocptpp-poised-to-create-significant-market-opportunities-for-maori-exporters/.

- 26 Statistics Canada Gross domestic income attributable to Indigenous people by industry: https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/t1/tbl1/en/tv.action?pid=3610069501.
- 27 MC13 Abu Dhabi Inclusive Trade Action Group (ITAG) Joint statement on Sustainable and Inclusive Trade, February 24, 2024: https://www.international.gc.ca/trade-commerce/inclusive_ trade-commerce inclusif/itag-gaci/joint-statement-declaration-abu-dhabi.aspx?lang=eng.
- 28 Congressional Research Service, "Labor Enforcement Issues in U.S. FTAs," Updated March 23, 2023: https://sgp.fas.org/crs/row/IF10972.pdf
- 29 Mark Rowlinson and Simon Archer, "Advancing worker-centred trade in the 2026 CUSMA review," Canadian Centre for Policy Alternatives, May 30, 2024: https://monitormag.ca/reports/ advancing-worker-centred-trade-in-the-2026-cusma-review/.
- **30** Ibid.
- 31 See Article 9 of the agreement here: https://www.commerce.gov/sites/default/files/2023-09/2023-09-07-IPEF-Pillar-II-Final-Text-Public-Release.pdf.
- 32 Australia, 2023, "Buy Australian Plan", Department of Finance, available at: https://www. finance.gov.au/business/buyaustralianplan.
- 33 United Kingdom, 2023, "Small businesses to benefit from one of the largest shake ups to procurement regulations in UK history", available at: https://www.gov.uk/government/news/ small-businesses-to-benefit-from-one-of-the-largest-shake-ups-to-procurement-regulations-inuk-history.
- 34 The United States has a long history of favourite domestic suppliers through Buy America(n). This form of social procurement has only expanded through recent executive actions.
- 35 For more on these policies see Noah Fry, "Bye Buy Canada: Evaluating Social Procurement Strategies Under Canada's Trade Commitments," Canadian Centre for Policy Alternatives, September 8, 2023: https://policyalternatives.ca/publications/reports/bye-buy-canada.
- 36 See Finance Canada, 2023, "2023 Fall Economic Statement: Policy Statement on Ensuring Reciprocal Treatment for Canadian Businesses Abroad," https://www.canada.ca/en/departmentfinance/programs/international-trade-finance-policy/2023-fes-policy-statement-ensuringreciprocal-treatment-canadian-businesses-abroad.html.
- 37 See Australia's annex, Section G, clause 1(b). Also see New Zealand's annex, Section G, clause 1(d). New Zealand's wording is more comprehensive.
- 38 Emphasis added. See Canada's procurement Annex, Section B, Québec 2(d).
- 39 Office of the Procurement Ombud, 2024, "Procurement Practice Review of ArriveCAN," https:// opo-boa.gc.ca/praapp-prorev/2024/epa-ppr-01-2024-eng.html.
- 40 Office of the Auditor General of Canada, 2024, ArriveCan, Ottawa: His Majesty the Right the King.
- 41 World Trade Organization, "WTO Electronic Commerce Agreement-Draft Text," June 28, 2024, published by bilaterals.org: https://www.bilaterals.org/IMG/pdf/jsi e-commerce text 28 june_2024.pdf.
- 42 Stuart Trew, "CUSMA 2026: Reversing Big Tech's power grab," Canadian Centre for Policy Alternatives, May 30, 2024: https://monitormag.ca/reports/cusma-2026-reversing-big-techspower-grab/
- 43 Margaret Spiegelman, "Tai: Digital trade rethink requires reckoning with AI, data use," World Trade Online, July 23, 2024: https://insidetrade.com/daily-news/tai-digital-trade-rethink-requiresreckoning-ai-data-use
- 44 CPTPP Annex II—List of Suspended Provisions: https://www.international.gc.ca/tradecommerce/trade-agreements-accords-commerciaux/agr-acc/cptpp-ptpgp/annex2-annexe2. aspx?lang=eng
- 45 For more on the waiver discussions at the WTO, see https://policyalternatives.ca/newsroom/ updates/trips-covid-19-waiver.

- 46 National Farmers Union, "Plant Breeders Rights in Canada under UPOV '91," no date: https:// www.nfu.ca/learn/save-our-seed/plant-breeders-rights-in-canada-under-upov-91/.
- 47 Sahabat Alam Malaysia, "UPOV Convention is not suitable for Malaysia," July 20, 2023: https:// foe-malaysia.org/articles/the-upov-convention-is-not-suitable-for-malaysia/
- 48 World Trade Organization, IP/C/W712, "Review of the Implementation of the TRIPS Agreement: Article 71.1," communication from Colombia, April 15, 2024: https://docs.wto.org/dol2fe/Pages/SS/ directdoc.aspx?filename=q:/IP/C/W712.pdf&Open=True.
- 49 See https://www.mfat.govt.nz/assets/Trade-agreements/CPTPP/CPTPP-Joint-Statement.pdf.
- 50 Last accessed July 24, 2024: https://www.international.gc.ca/trade-commerce/tradeagreements-accords-commerciaux/agr-acc/cptpp-ptpgp/cptpp-dev-ptpgp.aspx?lang=eng.
- 51 Last accessed July 24, 2024: https://www.mti.gov.sg/Trade/Free-Trade-Agreements/CPTPP.
- 52 Last accessed July 24, 2024: https://www.mfat.govt.nz/en/trade/free-trade-agreements/freetrade-agreements-in-force/cptpp/cptpp-information/cptpp2023.
- 53 New Zealand Ministry of Foreign Affairs and Trade, "Current disputes," last accessed July 24, 2024: https://www.mfat.govt.nz/en/trade/trade-law-and-dispute-settlement/current-wtodisputes.
- 54 The Secretariat, last accessed July 26, 2024: https://can-mex-usa-sec.org/secretariat/index. aspx?lang=eng.

About the Canadian Centre for Policy Alternatives

The CCPA is a public interest research institute guided by principles of social, economic, and environmental justice. The centre was founded in 1980 to advance progressive policy options that centre the economic interests of workers, gender equality, the preservation and expansion of Canada's publicly-funded and delivered social services, and the protection of the environment. Today the CCPA covers a much wider policy area from its national and provincial offices. Since 1999, the CCPA's Trade and Investment Research Project (TIRP) has pooled expertise from academia, non-governmental organizations, and the labour movement to research the implications of free trade agreements and investment treaties on public policy, economic outcomes, the environment, and democratic governance.

We acknowledge the Anishinaabe Algonquin People whose traditional unceded, unsurrendered territory is where this report was produced.

About the authors

Stuart Trew is a senior researcher with the Canadian Centre for Policy Alternatives and Director of the CCPA's Trade and Investment Research Project. Kyla Tienhaara is Canada Research Chair in Economy and Environment at Queen's University. Noah Fry is a PhD Candidate in the Department of Political Science at McMaster University. Risa Schwartz is a lawyer who specializes in international trade and investment law, international environmental law, and the intersections with the rights of Indigenous Peoples.



